
  

 

What is the Queen’s Speech? 

The Queen’s Speech marks the start of the 
parliamentary year. It is an opportunity for the 
government to set out its legislative agenda for the 
coming year, and contains brief outlines of the bills 
the government intends to pass in this period. 
However, the government have already announced 
that there will be no Queen’s Speech next year in 
order to concentrate on Brexit negotiations.  
 
Not everything in the Queen’s Speech will be tabled 
over the next two years, and some bills will not 
make it through parliament. Similarly, there could 
be other bills over the course of the next two years 
that have not been included in the Queen’s Speech.  
 

Background to the Queen’s 
Speech 
 
After an election in which the Conservatives lost 
their majority in parliament, the government is 
currently in a period of uncertainty. The 
Conservatives are in negotiations with the 
Democratic Unionist Party (DUP) in order to secure 
the support of their 10 MPs so the government can 
command a majority in the House of Commons. As 
the Conservatives lost seats in the election, it is 
likely that many manifesto commitments will be 
dropped. You can find more information about what 

was missing from the Queen’s Speech at the end of 
this briefing.   
 

The main announcements:  
 
The focus of the speech was on Brexit. Eight Brexit 
bills were announced today, including ending 
freedom of movement and preparing to make new 
trade deals.  
 
It was also announced there will be a full public 
enquiry into the Grenfell Tower fire, and the 
government will appoint an independent public 
advocate to act on behalf of bereaved families after 
similar disasters. 
 

Further reading: 

 Queen’s Speech 2017: https://www.gov.uk/
government/speeches/queens-speech-2017 

 TUC General Secretary Frances O’Grady reacts 
to the Queen’s Speech: https://
www.tuc.org.uk/economic-issues/public-
spending/britain-needs-pay-rise/international-
issues/working-people-need-more 

 CLASS Director Dr Faiza Shaheen on why 
everything must change after Grenfell: http://
classonline.org.uk/blog/item/the-grenfell- 

Queen’s Speech 2017  
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Proposed areas of legislation: 

Great Repeal Bill 
 
The Great Repeal Bill is central to the government’s 
Brexit plans, and was announced the day after the 
government triggered Article 50.The Bill would 
repeal the European Communities Act 1972, the Act 
giving EU law supremacy in the UK, and remove the 
UK from the jurisdiction of the European Court of 
Justice.  
 
This Bill also copies over EU law into UK law, and 
gives MPs extensive temporary powers to make 
secondary legislation, and amend or correct 
legislation derived from the EU. Opposition parties 
have expressed concern over these powers, which 
would allow the government to make legislation 
with very little scrutiny from parliament. The 
government has stated that these powers will only 
be used to correct EU law which would not function  
otherwise post-Brexit.  
 
The Bill will need to be passed before the UK leaves 
the EU, and is a huge undertaking. After decades of 
EU membership we have a huge body of EU law 
implemented as either whole new acts of 
parliament or as single paragraphs added to existing 
acts. This is probably the biggest legislative 
challenge that the UK parliament has ever faced.  
 

Further reading: 

 House of Commons Briefing Paper: Legislating 
for Brexit: the Great Repeal Bill http://
researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/
documents/CBP-7793/CBP-7793.pdf 

 CLASS blog on how high the stakes are for 
Brexit:  http://classonline.org.uk/blog/item/
the-stakes-brexit 

 

Customs Bill 

The announcement of the Customs Bill makes clear 
that the government expects the UK to leave the 
customs union with the EU. The customs union is a 
group of countries who have agreed to charge the 
same import duties and encourage trade.  
 
This Bill would enable the UK to establish a separate 
customs regime to the EU and the give the power to 
set different VAT and excise regimes.  
 

Trade Bill 
 
 

As expected, the government has announced a 
Trade Bill to establish a new legislative framework 
for trade deals post-Brexit. As a member of the EU, 
the UK has been part of trade deals negotiated as a 
bloc, but will be negotiating as an individual country 
after Brexit.  
 
The Conservatives have made much of their 
ambitions for free trade agreements post-Brexit, 
stating that they want Britain to become a world 
leader in free trade. However, there have been 
concerns about the weaker bargaining position we 
would be in as an individual country, and the 
possible concessions on issues such as working 
rights we might have to make with larger countries 
to secure future free trade agreements.  Trade 
policy will be one to watch over the next few years. 
 

Immigration Bill 
 
Before the election, prime minister Theresa May 
stated that ending freedom of movement and 
reducing immigration would be a red line in Brexit 
negotiations, so a bill on immigration was expected. 
 
This Immigration Bill will establish new powers  
around the status of EU nationals post-Brexit and 
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will end freedom of movement and other EU law 
concerning immigration.   
 
The Conservative manifesto also included another 
pledge to reduce immigration to the tens of 
thousands, despite the Conservatives having missed 
this target repeatedly in the past. The government 
has also resisted calls to protect the rights of EU 
nationals currently living in the UK, and there was 
no mention of them today.  
 

Further reading: 

 Maya Goodfellow explains the stakes for 
immigration policy before the election: http://
classonline.org.uk/blog/item/the-stakes-
immigration 

 The Facts: Immigration http://
classonline.org.uk/blog/item/the-facts-
immigration 

 

Draft Domestic Violence and 
Abuse Bill 
 
The Queen’s Speech promised to bring forward new 
legislation to protect the victims of domestic 
violence and abuse with a draft Domestic Violence 
and Abuse Bill. This Bill will provide a statutory 
definition of domestic violence and attempt to 
ensure more robust protective orders in place to 
ensure justice for victims. The Bill will also establish 
a Domestic Violence and Abuse Commissioner to 
represent victims and survivors and monitor the 
response of the authorities. Additionally, under the 
new Courts Bill, domestic violence victims will no 
longer be subject to direct cross examination by 
their alleged perpetrators in the family court.  
 
While these changes are welcome, such legislation 
is little more than a sticking plaster when it comes 
to tackling domestic violence and abuse in the face 
of funding cuts for support services for victims of 

domestic violence under austerity. Due to welfare 
reforms, at least two thirds of domestic violence 
survivors were turned away from refuges in 
2015/16 because there was not enough space for 
them. Until funding for domestic violence services is 
restored, any new legislation introduced by the 
government is highly limited. 
 

Further reading: 

 Women’s Aid  Annual Survey 2015 on cuts to 
refuge services:  https://
www.womensaid.org.uk/womens-aid-releases
-annual-survey-2015-statistics/ 

 

National Insurance Contributions 
Bill 
 
The National Insurance Contributions (NICs) Bill 
announced this morning legislates for changes 
announced in the Spring Budget 2016 and Autumn 
Statement 2016. This Bill will align the employee 
and employer NI thresholds at £157 per week and 
abolish Class 2 National Insurance contributions in 
April 2018, with the aim of making the NICs system 
fairer and simpler. 
 
The original Conservative proposals for changes to 
NICs included a rise in NI paid by the self-employed. 
After a negative public reception, the government 
was forced to abandon this element of their NICs 
policy soon after announcing it. 
 

Draft Tenants’ Fees Bill 
 
One welcome announcement for renters this 
morning was the Tenant’s Fees Bill – a draft Bill 
banning landlords from charging tenants ‘letting 
fees’, delivering on a Conservative manifesto 
commitment. The aim of this Bill is to make renting 
fairer and more affordable for millions of tenants.  
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This was a lonely positive announcement made in 
the Queen’s Speech this morning, with real benefits 
for tenants. These measures will reduce the upfront 
cost of housing for tenants, with measures to 
enforce the ban on letting agents’ fees with 
provision for tenants to be able to recover 
unlawfully charged fees. 
 
Although these measures would bring some relief to 
renters, they are not enough to tackle the acute 
housing crisis faced by everyday people in the UK. If 
the government was serious about helping tenants, 
they would have to look at measures such as 
controlling rising rents, and legislating for longer 
and more secure tenancies.  
 

Other measures announced: 
 
Also announced were a Fisheries Bill and 
Agriculture Bill. If the UK leaves the Common 
Agricultural Policy and the Common Fisheries Policy, 
the government claims that these bills will enable 
the UK to manage access to fisheries and provide 
stability for farmers post-Brexit.   
 
The government intends to begin work on the next 
phase of HS2 and a link between Birmingham and 
Crewe with the High Speed 2 Phase 2A Bill. 
 

What’s missing? 
 
Although the government may introduce Bills over 
the next two years that were not announced in the 
Queen’s Speech, there were some policies missing 
that many would have expected or hoped to see. 
 

Grammar schools  
 

The Conservatives have continually tried to make 
the case for getting rid of the rules preventing the 
establishment of new grammar schools, both before 
and during the election. As a flagship policy, we 

would have expected to see a Bill announced in the 
Queen’s speech, but at CLASS we were pleased to 
see an absence of grammar school proposals. There 
is no evidence that grammar schools improve social 
mobility or reduce inequality; in fact research 
suggests that grammar schools increase inequality.  
 

Further reading: 

 CLASS Director Dr Faiza Shaheen gives four 
reasons why grammar schools are a bad idea: 
http://classonline.org.uk/blog/item/4-reasons
-why-grammar-schools-are-a-bad-idea 

 

Measures to protect workers  
 

The Conservatives have chosen not to announce any 
measures to protect those in insecure work, despite 
rising zero hours contracts and a growing number of 
stories of exploitation in the gig economy.  
 

Further reading 

 CLASS interview with Abdurzak Hadi, an Uber 
driver: http://classonline.org.uk/blog/item/
labour-market-realities-interview-with-an-
uber-driver 

 

Social care funding  
 

The Conservatives  announced a very unpopular 
social care funding policy during the election 
campaign, with some commentators arguing that it 
cost them the election. Dubbed the ‘Dementia Tax’, 
under the proposals anyone who needed social care 
would be able to keep £100,000 of assets, while 
anything above that amount could be used to pay 
for care.  
 
It seems that the policy has been dropped and only 
a commitment to have a consultation about 
changing the system remains.  
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